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According to my records, the inaugural meeting of the Commonwealth Association of Legislative Counsel was held on 21 September 1983 in the Shangri-la Hotel in Hong Kong. I remember the meeting quite well and am surprised to calculate that it took place just on 16 years ago this month.

So much has changed in the world of legislation since those days. We have seen the growth, maturing and acceptance of the Plain Language movement in many parts of the world. We have seen incredible developments in computer technology, which has revolutionised methods of preparing legislation, provided new and exciting means of distributing draft and enacted legislation, and has enabled the development of massive legislation and related databases. We are seeing the extraordinary growth of the Internet, which is changing the way we communicate with each other and at all levels. These developments affect us all to varying degrees.

The Association itself will need to focus on these developments, and will need to do so in two respects.

First, it will need to move to embrace the Internet as a means of communicating with its members, once it becomes clear that most of its members have access to and are able to be contacted on the Internet. The lifeblood of the Association lies in its contacts with its members. It is critical that newsletters continue to be issued on a regular basis. These newsletters can be in the form of larger learned journals as well as in smaller more “newsy” publications. But certainly we must turn our attention at the earliest time to communicating them by the Internet. If it turns out that some members do not have ready access to the Internet, we may need to serve their needs by continuing to send them papers copies for as along as necessary. But it is essential that we embrace modern means of technology and communication as soon as possible and to the maximum degree possible.

I suspect that as we move down this track of modern communication, we will find that contact will be easier, and that we will feel freer to contact colleagues in other jurisdictions to seek or give advice or even just to say “hello”. The Internet should make it a lot easier to keep membership lists up-to-date.

Secondly, the Association will need to become a vehicle to communicate advances in the use of technology as it applies to the art and practice of legislative drafting. Many drafting offices have set up outstanding systems using applications of the latest technology. It will be extremely useful if succinct summaries of developments in these areas could be communicated to members throughout the world. In this way we can all learn from each other and share our experiences.

Experience has made it abundantly clear that it is most difficult to arrange meetings of legislative drafters on a worldwide basis. Indeed, attendance at the general meetings of this Association held in conjunction with the Commonwealth Law Conference itself represents but a fraction of the total membership of the Association. This makes it all the more important that we keep in touch by means of our publications and the Internet. To repeat myself: the lifeblood of the Association is its contact with its members.

Despite these modern developments, many of the problems or issues that exercised our minds in 1983 are still with us. An example is the relationship that exists or should exist between legislative counsel and government, and between legislative counsel and instructors. Another example is the form in which instructions should be given to legislative counsel, and the circumstances in which instructions are not necessary, and what rules and practices should apply in those circumstances. A further example is the nature of the initial training that should be given to legislative counsel, and the ongoing professional development that should be part of the life of legislative counsel, no matter how experienced they are. These are but examples that spring to mind, but I am sure there are many other matters that have exercised our minds in the past and will continue to do so.

For all these reasons, I believe the Association will continue to have a very important role to play. It has the capacity to keep us in touch with each other, to share problems, to share solutions, and to share insights gained from experience, practice, reflection and research. It has the potential to be a vehicle for giving and seeking advice on all sorts of matters, ranging from identification of precedents to models for office management to problems with sponsoring agencies, and beyond. As we have seen, the Internet has the potential to enhance the role of the Association in ways that were not thought possible in 1983.

One matter that will need to be considered in the very near future is whether the Association should open its ranks to associate membership for legislative counsel outside the Commonwealth. In my opinion it would be desirable to do this, particularly in light of the increased availability and use of the Internet. The advantages of including them flow both in the direction of assisting our brothers and sisters outside the Commonwealth, and in the direction of increasing our pool of knowledge arising out their experiences.

It will be necessary amend the Constitution of the Association for these and other purposes, and it will be a priority for the new committee to pursue constitutional amendments for consideration at a future general meeting of the Association.

Finally, I cannot stress too much the importance and significance of the role of legislative counsel. So often it is the drafter who moulds a vague legislative proposal into a workable and elegant legislative scheme. So often it is the drafter who recognises what legal principles and safeguards should be put in place. So often it is the drafter who puts forward schemes and provisions that protect not only the governments we serve but the citizens whom we ultimately serve. The vast experience that reposes in the various legislative drafting offices is something that is not often recognised and indeed often does not have a counterpart in other agencies in some modern governmental bureaucracies. The skill and experience that legislative counsel have are a precious resource that must be protected and recognised lest it be debased.

The saying that “success has a thousand fathers” is very true in the world of legislative drafting. Credit for a well drafted piece of legislation is so often claimed by others, when a large measure of credit should be given to the legislative counsel involved. This is one of those facts of life that we have lived with and will undoubtedly continue to live with for a long time to come. At least we recognise where credit is due!

I take this opportunity to thank my colleagues on the committee over the past three years.

I remain enthusiastic for the future of the Association. I trust that this 1999 general meeting will be a most productive and useful meeting of the Association, and that it will mark the beginning of a wonderful new era for its role and activities.

General meeting of CALC Wed 15 Sept 1999 Sunway Lagoon Resort Hotel Kuala Lumpur

Walter Iles (NZ) opened the meeting by welcoming those present. 23 members were present.

1. Election under subclause 7(5) of the Constitution of a chairperson for the purposes of the meting.

Walter Iles (NZ) was elected chairman of the meeting without opposition. 

Proxies were delivered exercisable in the names of Dawn Ray and Hilary Penfold.

2. Apologies.

Were received from Dennis Murphy (AUS), Edward Caldwell (UK) and Peter Pagano (CAN) and from those in whose names proxies were delivered.

3. Opening remarks.

The good turnout at the meeting and the larger turnout at the meeting the previous day, when papers had been presented, were noted.

4. Reading of report from the President of the Association: Dennis Murphy.

Walter Iles (NZ) read the attached report. 
5. Presentation by Geoffrey Bowman  (UK)) of message from the Secretary of the Association, Edward Caldwell (UK).

Geoffrey Bowman (UK) reported the following message. Edward Caldwell, the retiring secretary of CALC, reported that there are problems keeping track of the membership. He suggests that the membership consist of only the members for the time being of the different drafting Offices and any other individuals (e.g. retired draftsmen and those otherwise not for the time being members of Offices) who apply for personal membership.

He pointed out that, in practice, the Council finds it difficult (if not impossible) to meet.

He suggested that loophole needs editorial control and that there is a case for more of the activities of CALC to take place on the Internet.

He suggested that, in the light of these difficulties, the Association needs a revised constitution.

6. Open forum on legislative drafting and the activities of CALC.

In discussion the following matters arose-

Geoffrey Bowman (UK) was asked about the statement in the preface to explanatory notes in the UK that the notes are not part of the law. Geoffrey  (UK) explained that this is all that is thought necessary: the proposition is not an enacted proposition.

Lionel Levert  (CAN) explained the re-enactment of the Canadian Employment Insurance Act as a laboratory for plain language drafting. The experience is being used to test different techniques. He promised to keep members of CALC informed of progress.

John Wilson (Fiji) raised the question of parliamentary procedure for re-enactments in plain language. There was a discussion of the impracticability of re-enactment without changes of substance.

The consolidation procedures in the UK and the new parliamentary procedure for the tax law rewrite (both involving select committee type procedures) were explained by Geoffrey Bowman (UK) and Stephen Laws (UK). 

Hilary Penfold (AUS) explained that, in Australia, the tax rewrite project’s work had been enacted as ordinary Bills.  The Bills had been done in stages. This prevented the impetus being lost, but the opportunity to co-ordinate the multiple result may never be taken. This is also the approach in the UK. Points were made about the distinction between re-enactment and reprinting. 

Dawn Ray (AUS) explained the Reprints Act in Queensland, which allows amended legislation to be reprinted in a more accessible form but retains the original as the authoritative text. She answered questions about the value of this and the way in which transitionals are dealt with. 

 This led to a discussion of how priority is given to re-printing/re-enactments and the use of information about demand from publishers of the statute book.

Lionel Levert (CAN) asked if there were any jurisdictions allowing electronic versions of the statute book to be authoritative. Canada is enacting legislation to that effect.  Jeremy Wainwright (AUS) explained that in Australia there is no legislation treating any particular edition is authoritative. He said he thought that there was an Act in Tasmania. Goh Phai Cheng (Singapore) explained that the Government printer in Singapore publishes the Gazette on the Internet. There seems to be a greater risk of error. Charles Lim (Singapore) said that the first publication of the authentic text in Singapore is now on the internet. Walter Iles (NZ) said that the electronic text needs to be user friendly and commercial publishers often achieve this better than Governments.

There was a discussion about provisions of constitutions that allow Bills to be referred to courts for the purpose of enabling the court to ascertain in advance whether the proposed legislation has constitutional validity.

John Wilson (Fiji Is) suggested an association between CALC and the Statute Law Society. Duncan Berry (China – HK) suggested a similar association with Clarity. In discussion it was suggested that this was a matter that could be considered by the incoming Council.

7. Confirmation of minutes of the general meting, held in Vancouver 27 August 1996.

The minutes were confirmed without dissent

8. Adoption of report of President.

The report was adopted without dissent.
9. Discussion of need for amendments of Constitution.

It was agreed that there should be a new constitution for the association and that the new Council should consider what is required and report to members within 6 months. 

10. Discussion of proposal of establishment of website for the Association.

It was agreed that this is something that is desirable and should be pursued. Walter Iles (NZ) pointed out that in the light of the costs involved the best solution was to graft the site onto an existing website. This is another matter that needs to be considered by the Council.

11. Election of –

(a) President. Dennis Murphy (AUS) and Hilary Penfold (AUS) were nominated. Duncan Berry (China-HK) withdrew Dennis Murphy’s nomination and Hilary Penfold was accordingly elected President.
(b) Vice President. Lionel Levert (CAN) was nominated and, as the only nominee, elected.

(c) Secretary. Duncan Berry was nominated and, as the only nominee, elected.
(d) 5 Council members.  Zaharah Ibrahim (Malaysia), Margaret Nzioka (Kenya), Nalin Abeyesekere (Sri Lanka), George Tanner (NZ) and Geoffrey Bowman (UK) were nominated. As the only nominees, these five were elected.
12. Location of HQ for the Association. The headquarters were agreed to be at Canberra. It was also noted in discussion that there seems to be no need to fix a location for the HQ.

13. Other business.  On the subject of ties it was agreed that Geoffrey Bowman looked into this and let the Council know. Duncan Berry thought that the solution might be to get them made in Hong Kong.

14. The retiring Council, and in particular Walter Iles, were thanked and acclaimed.
15. Closing remarks. The meeting was closed with a photograph.

Council meeting

The new Council met on at the Sunway Lagoon Resort Hotel in Petalang Jaya on Thursday 16 September to discuss the various matters that had been raised at the CALC general meeting the day before.  The topics discussed were –

· The membership list;

· The CALC constitution; providing for new classes of membership; expanding the objects of CALC;

· The ‘Loophole’ and newsletter;

· Websites for CALC;

· Communicating with members;

· The possibility of holding a meeting of CALC before the next Commonwealth Law Conference.

Membership list

The Council considered the need to update the membership list.  After some discussion, it was agreed that I should compile a list based on the last list published in 1995.  The Secretary undertook to write to all those whose names appeared on the updated list with a view to finding out –

· whether they wished to continue to be members of CALC; and

· if they did, full particulars of their work and home addresses.

Newsletter and Loophole

The Council decided that a newsletter should be published as well as “The Loophole”.  The newsletter would generally comprise four or eight A4 sized pages and contain news and information of general interest to members.   It would be published twice a year unless there was a particular need to publish it more often.  

“The Loophole” would generally contain articles about legislation and legislative drafting as well as other information of general interest to the members.  It would be published at least once a year.  However, if enough material were available, it would be published twice a year.

The Council agreed that an electronic version of the newsletter and “The Loophole” should be published in addition to a hard copy.

Websites

CALC already has a website with the Commonwealth Secretariat in London. (The website address is “www.tcol.co.uk/comorg/calc.ht”.  The Secretary undertook to have the information on the site updated.  

The President undertook to arrange for an additional website to be established for CALC in Canberra.

Constitutional issues

As already mentioned, several problems concerning the CALC constitution were raised at the CALC general meeting.  One is that the present constitution is almost impossible to amend.  The Council thought that the best way forward was to abandon the present constitution and adopt a new constitution at the next CALC general meeting.  The Council agreed that the name of the organisation would continue to be the “Commonwealth Association of Legislative Counsel”.  The Secretary was asked to prepare a new draft constitution and circulate it among Council members for discussion.

Among other things, the Council agreed that the new constitution would –

· provide for the membership of CALC to comprise corporate members (usually Offices of Parliamentary Counsel or Legislative Counsel), associate members (e.g. legislative counsel from non-Commonwealth countries) and associate corporate members (e.g. Offices of Parliamentary or Legislative Counsel established in non-Commonwealth countries) as well as individual members, and 

· be easier to amend.

The Secretary also agreed to investigate the possibility of widening the scope of the objects clause.  If a wider objects clause seemed desirable, this would be included in the new draft constitution.

Finally, the Council asked the secretary to consult the Commonwealth to find out whether it had any objection to the proposal to replace the existing constitution with a new one.

CALC meeting before the next Commonwealth Law Conference

The Council considered the possibility of holding a meeting of CALC before the next Commonwealth Law Conference.  However, it did not make any firm resolution on this.

Communication with members

To facilitate communication with members, the Council decided that those members who have e-mail addresses should be asked to provide details of those addresses to the Secretary.
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